MINUTES OF THE MARCH 2022 
MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL
The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, March 2, 2022 via Zoom.  Chair Melissa Penkalski called the meeting to order at 3:30.

Members Present: Drs. Abernathy, Adler, Agrawal, Barffour, Barreda (for Kageyama), Beckham, Besara, Bledsoe, Boyle, Buyurgan, Chen, Christian, Finn, Garrison (for Willey), Gebken, Given, Hart, Hass, Hauschildt, Hines, Horine, Hulme, Jamos, Kaatz, King, Lazic, G. Masterson, J. Masterson, Murray, Nixon, Panzer, Penkalski, Schaefer, Seay, Smith, Stanton, Su, Wang, Ward, and Woodard; Ms. Besara, Pippa and Williams 
Members Absent:  Drs. Cornelison, McKay, Onyango and Witte; Mr. Edwards 
Guests:  Dr. Chang, Deal, Jerin, Kozlowski, Novik, Peters, Rose, Rozell, Russell; Mr. Raleigh
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Dr. Woodard and seconded by Dr. Abernathy to approve the minutes from the November 2021 meeting.  The minutes were unanimously approved.
Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair – Melissa Penkalski
The April Graduate Council meeting will be held in person in PSU 313.
Report of the Graduate Dean – Julie Masterson
A. Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/facultystaff/Council.htm.
B. Proposed Faculty Handbook Change.  Dr, Masterson will attend the March 10 Faculty Senate meeting so answer questions on the proposed change to section 3.11 Graduate Faculty Status in the Faculty Handbook.  These changes were approved by the Graduate Council at the September 2021 meeting.  
C. SP22 enrollment.  Graduate enrollment remained about 4,000 for SP22 census.  The change from fall to spring was very minor which is unusual.  
D. Vice President and Provost.  The announcement for the Vice President and Provost position is posted.  Anyone with questions or comments can direct them to Dr. Masterson or anyone on the search committee.     
Report of the Graduate Student Senate –Algerian Hart for Richard Edwards
The spring Graduate Student Showcase will be held April 22 in Glass 102.  Information will be sent out after spring break.
Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Elizabeth King
The following departmental criteria was approved by the committee:


Art and Design
The following faculty were approved for full graduate faculty status:
Kristen Bouska
BIO
Research

Sarah Bowman
PHSM
Professional

McCall Christian
PHSM
Research

Rebecca Dalton
CLSE
Professional

Christian Dowell
CLSE
Professional

Kimberly Ennis
PT
Professional

David Hall
PLS
Professional

William Harman 
RFT 
Professional
Joshua Holland
CLSE
Professional

Susanne James
CLSE
Professional

Daniel Moreno
PAMS
Research
David Penning
BIO
Research

Dennis Rudnick
RFT
Research

Darryl Schafer
CLSE
Professional

Alissa Schermer
PT
Professional

Melynda Schlude-Larkin
CLSE
Professional

Marjorie Shavers
CLSE
Research

Tara Stulce
PHSM
Professional

Margaret Werner
CLSE
Professional

Kelly Wynne
CLSE
Research
The following faculty were approved for probational graduate faculty status:
Travis Seay
HST
Research
Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Ajay Katangur for Lloyd Smith
No report. 
Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Amy Hulme
The deadline for scholarship was March 1.  The committee will begin reviewing applications in the next couple of weeks.  
Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Ching-Wen Chang
The following Non-Substantive Proposals were reported:


Course Changes

ART, Course Change, ART 676 Women and Art – change description

COM 724 Theories of Interpersonal Communication – change title and description

GRY 708 The Philosophy of Sustainability – change number, title and description

ITC 660 Foundations of Cybersecurity – change number to 760; change title

MED 662 Digital Filmmaking – change prerequisite

PAS 797 Clinical Practice Issues Seminary – change description

PSY 716 Applied Psychology in Human Resource Management – change hours

SEC 626 Coordination of Cooperative Education – change title, description and hours

SEC 783 Internship in Teaching I – change prerequisite

The following Substantive Proposals were approved:


New Program

Education of the Deaf and Hard of Hearing:  Instruction, Auditory Development and Practice Graduate Certificate

Library Media Specialist Graduate Certificate

Speech-Language Pathology Assistant Graduate Certificate


Program Changes

MAT – change program description, entrance requirements and degree requirements

MFA, Dramatic Writing – change required hours

MGS – change title to International Affairs, change program name in description, admission requirements, accelerated master’s option, graduate assistantships

MS, Chemistry – change assistantship and application deadlines 

MS, CSD, EDHH – change program description, admission requirements and program requirements

MS, Information Technology – change accelerated hours allowed from 6 to 12, change required courses

MSED, Educational Technology – change required hours, information for accelerated program

MSED, Educational Technology – change required courses, change wording on accelerated masters

MSED, Secondary Education, English – change hours allowed for accelerated and change required courses

Criminal Justice Leadership and Management Graduate Certificate – change required hours

Online Teaching and Learning Graduate Certificate – change required courses

Sustainability Graduate Certificate – change description and required courses

Teaching of College Composition Graduate Certificate

New Course

ANE 604 Preparing for Anesthesia School in A Semester

CSD 602 Acquired Disorders and Their Neuropathological Bases

CSD 633 Speech-Language Pathology Assistant Internship

EDT 645 Building Blocks for Coding in an Education Setting

ENG 787 Seminar:  Form and Theory of Poetry

GRY 649 Sustainable Landform Management

HLH 640 Foundations of Social and Behavioral Health
HST 669 The Material Worlds of Antiquity:  Archaeology and Ancient History

LIS 700 Foundations of Library and Information Science

LIS 702 Organization of Information

LIS 704 Administration and Leadership of Library Programs

LIS 706 Collection Development for Libraries Serving Children and Youth

MED 600 Special Topics in Media

MED 690 Special Topics in Film


Course Changes

BIO 794 Scientific Writing – change description and hours
COM 702 Theory and Research in Communication – change title

COM 716 Rhetorical Research Methods in Communication – change title, description and periodicity

COM 732 Theories and Concepts of Small Group Communication – change title

COM 736 Concepts and Analysis of Communication in Organizations – change title

COM 739 Concepts and Analysis of Public Relations – change title

EDT 660 Digital-Age Learning Environments – change description

EDT 661 Online Teaching and Pedagogy – change course number

EDT 662 Educational Applications of Computers for Teaching – change description

EDT 665 Selection and Utilization of Educational Technology – change description

EDT 690 Topical Issues in Educational Technology  – change description

EDT 696 Continuing Education in Educational Technology  – change description

EDT 763 Administration of Educational Technology  – change description

EDT 764 Instructional Design  – change description

EDT 765 Educational Media Production – change description

EDT 777 Problems in Educational Technology – change description

EDT 797 Educational Technology Special Research Project  – change description

EDT 798 Research Seminar in Educational Technology  – change description

EDT 799 Educational Technology Thesis  – change description

ENG 786 Seminar:  Form and Theory of Poetry and Prose – change title, description and periodicity

SEC 784 Internship in Teaching II – change prerequisite, description and hours 

TCM 799 Thesis – change prerequisite, description and periodicity


Course Deletion

ENG 609 Creative Writing Project

Unfinished Business
Dr. Masterson discussed the work that the GA Workgroup had done with a Power Point presentation referencing the following report which had been sent out to the Council prior to the meeting.
During the November 2021 Graduate Council meeting, Dr. Avery Russell (BIO) and Hunter Bartelt, graduate student in Biology, presented three key issues that they believe directly affect the ability to recruit and retain graduate students and conduct research. These included, (a) the once per month payment schedule and timing of first payment (5 to 6 weeks after starting work), (b) health insurance, and (c) the stipend amount.  Following the presentation by Dr. Russell, Chair Melissa Penkalski charged Dean Masterson and the Graduate College to explore these issues with the help of Dr. Russell and others in a workgroup, and she invited interested faculty members to volunteer to participate. The workgroup met on December 13, 2021, and January 28, 2022.  Members of the workgroup included Antoinette Barffour (MCL), Hunter Bartelt (graduate student), Richard Edwards (graduate student, Chair of Graduate Student Senate), Abdullah Jamos (CSD), Matt McKay (GGP), Melissa Penkalski (NUR, Chair of Grad Council), Avery Russell (BIO) and members of the Graduate College staff including Christy Graham, Phillip Raleigh, Algerian Hart, and Julie Masterson. 

1.  Payment schedule

CFO Steve Foucart and other members of the Financial Services and Human Resources staff met with Grad College Staff and Dr. Avery Russell, a member of the workgroup, to discuss changes in payment periodicity (twice per month rather than once) and timing of the first payment, which is currently approximately 6 weeks after beginning GA duties.  Although the change to periodicity could be desirable and getting the first payment out sooner would be much better, CFO Foucart said that there are insufficient staffing resources available to make these changes at this time.  Staffing cuts have taken place in the past few years as a result of declining enrollment, and until enrollment increases result in revenue sufficient to allow additional staffing, Financial Services will not be able to consider making these changes.  

2.  Health Insurance

Dean Masterson information to the committee on two pilot projects that were done to offer health insurance to graduate students.  Both involved the ability to purchase Gold level insurance for approximately $300 a month.  In 2018-2019, the option was open to all graduate students and no waiver was required.  Less than 10 students enrolled.  In 2019-20 it was only offered to clinical programs that all require insurance for their graduate students.  The students either had to buy the insurance we were offering or provide a waiver showing they had insurance from another source (any type of insurance was allowed for the waiver).  Approximately 29 students (only 2% of eligible students) enrolled.  Given staff resources required and low usage, offering health insurance to domestic graduate students discontinued as of fall 2020.

Workgroup members asked if it would be possible to offer GAs health insurance like the faculty and staff receive.  Dean Masterson stated that only full time employees are eligible and GAs are not full time employees.  Even if we had a system that would allow coverage of part time employees, there would still be a significant associated cost.  For example, each department/office pays fringe benefits (40% above the salary) on their full time employees to cover the insurance premiums and fringe benefits are not paid on GAs since they are not full time.  

At the January meeting, it became apparent that many graduate students as well as graduate faculty are not aware of the healthcare services provided as a result of the fees graduate students pay.  Associate Dean Algerian Hart compiled a list of relevant healthcare resources, including MSU’s Magers Health and Wellness Center, and this appears in the Appendix.   

3.  Stipend amounts

At the December meeting, Dean Masterson provided background into the number and demographics of GAs funded as well as the source of funding (external, academic, non-academic).  It was emphasized by Dean Masterson that when characterizing the value of an MSU Graduate Assistantship, the stipend level is only one component.  Given that MSU provides a waiver for tuition and fees associated with up to 110% of the hours required to earn the degree sought, the total package is markedly higher than simply the stipend level.  She provided two examples of a GA in a 36-hour degree program who held a GA across two academic years plus one summer and completed 39 credit hours.  The total compensation would be $35,588 (lower stipend level) or $40,088 (higher stipend level).  

Dr. Cheek provided a report prepared in Fall 2021 for Provost Einhellig and Dean Masterson.  This project involved a comparison of GA stipends with other universities.  He was able to obtain information from an annual survey/study done by Oklahoma State University.  The survey did not differentiate between stipends paid to PhD students, post-docs, and master’s students, but did provide stipend categories including Teaching, Research, Graduate Associate and All Ranks Combined by High, Low, and Average.  The report by Dr. Cheek also included specific information from Illinois State University, Southern Illinois University and Southeast Missouri State University, which were used as benchmarks, given their focus only on master’s students holding GAs.  Dr. Cheek concluded that Missouri State University offers competitive graduate assistant stipends in comparison to master’s institutions that are similar to us. 

Dean Masterson used a spreadsheet to show how much is currently spent on the stipends university wide.  She showed different calculations to show that every change made changes the number of GAs funded based on a constant pool of money.  Thus if we pay every GA at the lower stipend, we could add more GAs.  If we pay them all at the higher stipend, we would have fewer GAs.  The pool of money used to support stipends is determined at the cost-center level.  Consequently, if cost centers wanted to increase the stipend amount, they would have to find a source for the additional funds required (e.g., faculty lines, per course costs).  Op3.16-4 prohibits academic departments from eliminating GA positions without written permission from the Dean of the Graduate College.  

During the January meeting, members continued to raise concern about the level of support provided for GAs, and some asked if a central campus unit (e.g., Research and Economic Development, President’s Office) could be petitioned to provide additional funding for GAs. Dean Masterson explained that funding for GA stipends is covered by the employing units and is not centralized.  She thought there would be support from the GC and central administration for plans to increase stipends at individual cost centers.  For example, a college dean may decide to decrease funding for per-course faculty or eliminate a faculty line in order to increase the total amount of funding for GAs, thus allowing increases to the stipend levels while keeping the number of GAs the same.  Such plans would need to be approved by all relevant administrators. 

Dean Masterson originally thought that faculty who are submitting proposals for external funding could request higher stipends.  However, when she reached out to staff in Research Compliance, she learned that this was not allowed. Stipend amounts requested from external funding agencies must be the same as those provided by the institution.  

Action Items: 

Associate Dean Hart and Phillip Raleigh, who oversees processing of GA paperwork for the GC, will develop a communication plan (including language for hiring units, review of language in appointment letter, use of social media, etc.) that addresses the primary points below and report back to the committee early in the spring semester. 
1. Associate Dean Hart will work with GSS to develop and present workshops on Financial Awareness, both for GAs and other graduate students.  

2. Encourage departments/offices to hire the GA for the full year which allows them to get continuous paychecks from Sept through May, without a break in January.  

3. Ensure that graduate students, regardless of whether they are funded by GAs, are aware of the healthcare resources listed in the appendix.

4. Teaching assistant stipends are subject to the availability of funds within individual units. The higher and lower stipend amounts are the standard funding levels across the university, however it could be possible for individual colleges and/or departments to increase this stipend to their GAs as long as (1) the overall change in stipend does not decrease the number of GAs in their unit (as per Op3.16.4), and (2) the proposed stipend modification is discussed and approved by the Department Chair, College Dean, Dean of the Graduate College, and Provost. 

Discussion of the report followed, and Council members were encouraged to share the report with their colleagues.  
New Business
None.

Open Mic
Aida Hass said that with an all online program like the MS, Criminology and Criminal Justice it is difficult to engage the students and have them feel like a community.  This fall they hosted a Howdy and Hello Zoom meet and greet.  It was very successful with many students and graduate faculty attending.  Seeing each other face-to-face has helped everyone feel more included and they plan to do it again in the future.

Jim Kaatz stated that they to have an online program with the Master of Public Administration.  He asked if any of the other programs did a virtual orientation for the master’s program and if they would share that information with him.  Nursing and Social Work both said they would share information and Dr. Masterson asked anyone who did have information to please email it to Dr. Kaatz.

Antoinette Barffour is the Academic Advisor for the I Succeed Center for International Students.  Located in the Morris Center, the purpose of the center is to identify specific academic needs of international students and proving the necessary support to have a successful academic experience at MSU and beyond.  She encouraged Council members to refer their international students to the Center for support and resources.

Dr. Masterson announced that the Graduate College recently gave each Dean GradCAS Coupon Codes.  Departments and program interested in receiving one or more of these coupons should contact their Dean.  She also announced that an email was sent out to Graduate Program Director’s announcing a new RFP for a special marketing campaign.  There will be an orientation session next week for interested programs/departments.  Up to three proposals will be funded up to $10,000 depending on what the unit will match.   
Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 4:25.
Melisa Penkalski, Chairperson

